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Bill Summary and 
Fiscal Analysis:   
 
SB 399 allows a person with an individual tax identification number to apply for a driver license 
in the state of Oklahoma. Specifies that these individuals are not eligible to receive voter 
registration services. Requires Service Oklahoma to make space available on the credential line 
of the front of the driver license to prominently print “ITIN Non-citizen” and space on the driver 
license to include the words “License holder is not a U.S. citizen and is ineligible to vote in any 
election”. Provides for an additional $50 fee for a person with an ITIN that applies for issuance 
or renewal of a Class D license and no option for an eight-year license. 
 
The approximate number of people who utilize an ITIN number for tax filing purposes is 3.5% 
of filers. Assuming that same rate of individuals would utilize the ITIN to obtain a license, 
approximately 40,091 driver licenses could be issued. Based on this, Service Oklahoma 
anticipates an increase in driver license revenue of $2,365,369.00 in FY’25 and $3,548,054 for 
FY26. There would be a one-time implementation cost of $168,000 in FY’25. 
 
Fiscal Impact provided by Service Oklahoma. 
 
 
 


